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Ideas for future events and developments 
within the village are always considered by 
the Parish Council. Remember that it is more 
useful to suggest solutions and ideas than 
complain about what has or has not happened 
in the village. 
Please keep me informed of up and coming 
events so that I can include details in the mag-
azine.  

All pictures are copyrighted©. 
Copy for the June-July. issue should be sent 
before May 14th to Mel Smith, 48 Ebor Manor 
or email Mel.Smith@Moorland.Karoo.co.uk 
(please put FORWARD as the subject). While 
every effort is made to ensure accuracy/
timings in this newsletter no responsibility can 
be made for any  mistakes, omissions or  mis-
information.  

            KEYINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL 

       

 

FORWARD 

              April/May 2025 No 100 

This is the 100 edition  of the Forward Magazine. I would like to thank all the  
parishioners who have provided information for me to include in your bimonthly 
newsletter. 
 
As you will see from the information included inside this issue  Keyingham is a 
vibrant village with many events taking place, however these events don’t just hap-
pen.  The work involved in organising events is undertaken by a few dedicated 
parishioners. 
  
To ensure that parishioners have a village, which is pleasant and dynamic place to 
live, requires your support. 
 
This support can take many forms: 

• Become a councillor. 

• Help organise events. 

• Provide new ideas for new village activities and help implement them. 

• Take part in existing events and activities. 

• Volunteer to help in keeping the village a great place to live. 
 
There are over 2,500 residents in Keyingham. It is your village and the ‘Village’ 
requires your support.   
 
Congratulations on the 100th edition of the magazine.  
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Parish Council Round Up March 2025 

Keyingham Village Hall 
Repairs and renovations are now 
nearing completion, and the hall is 
looking and clean and fresh in its 
spring colours and ready to host a 
series of planned events in the lead up 
to Easter.  A very successful pre-
loved clothing sale took place in 
March, an Easter coffee morning is 
planned for 9th April and an Easter 
Egg Hunt, in collaboration with the 
Boyes Lane Recreation Ground, will 
take place on 19th April. 
  

*** 
 

Ward Councillors Update 
In a regular slot of providing an up-
date from the South-East Holderness 
Ward, Cllr Sean McMaster offered an 
update on matters affecting the Parish 
of Keyingham. The update includes 
feedback on issues affecting Keying-
ham directly and those which impact 
the wider Holderness Area. This use-
ful link with the ERYC offers the 
opportunity to seek clarification on 
issues affecting Keyingham residents 
and to seek support for actions and 
improvements. 
The update in March included confir-
mation that the work to widen the 
footpath along Saltaugh Road has 
been entered into the ERYC’s sched-
ule of works for the new financial 
year.  
Deputy Police and Crime Commis-
sioner, Cllr Leo Hammond, will be in 
attendance at the April meeting of the 
Parish Council to respond to ques-
tions on Road Safety. At this meeting 
Parish Councillors will be exploring 

the opportunity to participate in the 
‘Auto Speed Watch’ Trial along the 
A1033 as it passes through Keying-
ham.  

*** 
Methodist Chapel 
Possibilities for the future use of the 
former Chapel have been the topic of 
discussion at the February and March 
meetings. In February Council mem-
bers discussed how it may support a 
group of residents who had expressed 
an interest in raising funds to secure 
the building for use as a community 
facility. In March, the council re-
ceived proposals in ‘public participa-
tion’ from a local family who were 
interested to purchase the building 
and adjacent cottage, with plans to 
create 4 dwellings.  
Further updates will be shared as they 
become available.  
 

*** 
Holderness Vikings  
‘Brick in the Wall Project’ 
To help with the funding of the New 
Clubhouse and canteen building the 
Vikings are offering a brick in the 
wall sponsorship. ‘Bricks’ are priced 
at three levels and will bear the name 
of the sponsor, showing their support 
for young people enjoying rugby.  
For details of the project and how you 
can get involved visit the PC website 
and click on ‘Clubs & Societies’ 
 

*** 
 

Planning  
In January we reported that land for-
merly occupied by Village Nurseries 
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had been granted strategic planning 
approval. The development, which is 
now known as ‘Mill View’ has en-
tered the demolition stage for remov-
al of the existing buildings. Repre-
sentatives of Gleeson Ltd, the devel-
opers, attended the Parish Council 
meeting in February. They responded 
to questions, shared site plans and 
offered opportunities for community 
engagement.  
Councillors asked probing questions 
regarding proposals for drainage, in-
cluding rainwater, ‘grey’ water and 
sewerage and received explanations 
of the plans in each case.  
Parking spaces; road access and road 
safety were also discussed in detail.  
The provision of a light-controlled 
road crossing and its precise location 
on the A1033 is the subject of on-
going discussions. Councillors con-
sidered the point of the school cross-
ing patrol to be an optimum location.  
(A full account of the discussion can 
be found in the Minutes February 
Meeting of the Parish Council.) 
https://
keyinghamparishcoun-
cil.eastriding.gov.uk/minutes.aspx 
Updates will be provided via the PC 
website as the development progress-
es and aspects of progress will be the 
subject of discussion at council meet-
ings throughout the duration of the 
build. 
 
A joint project between Gleesons, 
Keyingham Parish Council, Keying-
ham Primary School Student Council 
and ERYC street; is ongoing to pro-
vide the names for the roads on the 
new development.  Each year group 
at the Primary School will be in-

volved in choosing names for this 
important development and will be 
presenting their proposals at a Parish 
Council meeting in late spring/
summer.  
 

*** 
‘Haxby Heritage Trail’  
At the February meeting the Parish 
Councillors were delighted to hear 
that the last batch of blue plaques had 
been commissioned and delivery was 
imminent. Once the trail is fully com-
pleted and ‘active’ the ‘Rosalie Hax-
by’ plaque will show a QR code 
which, when scanned will activate a 
link to the trail information, allowing 
people to follow the trail and access 
information describing each location 
and its history.  A huge thank you 
goes to Sarah Smith and all members 
of the group for completing this great 
project. 
‘Discovery walks’ are planned with 
pupils from the School as soon as the 
trail links are active and the weather 
is a bit warmer! 
 

*** 
Replacement of Missing Trees 

At the February meeting, prompted 
by a resident request, Councillors 
discussed the opportunity to replace 
trees which had, over time been lost 
from the verge at the western side of 
Church Lane. It was agreed to consult 
with residents of Church Lane and 
ERYC with the view to replacement 
in the spring. 

*** 
Dog Exercise Area 
We have recently received feedback 
from residents that the Dog Exercise 
Area on Eastfield Road is regularly 
being used by commercial dog walk-
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ing companies and that this is causing 
issues for residents and other users. 
At the March meeting councillors 
agreed new signage prohibiting com-
mercial use. The sign will also rein-
force accompanying dogs within the 
facility, requiring the users to keep 
their dogs under control at all times 
and ‘picking up’ after their dogs.  On 
a positive note the Council were 
pleased to take up an offer to improve 
the bench seat inside the dog area. 
This is also a good opportunity to 
thank everyone who uses the facility 
respectfully and responsibly. The new 
signage should be in place by the end 
of April and will apply to Eastfield 
Road Dog Exercise Area and the 
Boyes Lane Recreation Ground.  

*** 
VE VJ Day Commemoration 
In March we received confirmation 
that the PC had been successful in 
bidding for funds to commemorate 
the 80th Anniversary of VE / VJ day. 
In a similar way to last year’s com-
memorative events there will be a 
series of activities in the village on 8th 
May, offering everyone the oppor-
tunity to be involved. A Commemo-
rative Flag will be raised in the Vil-
lage Green at 09.00am. St Nicholas 
Church will be open and serving re-
freshments until 10.30am. 
An Indoor Street Party will take place 
in the Village Hall at 2.00- 4.00pm. 
Food will be available and you are 
encouraged to bring along food to 
share. Entertainment will be provided 
by Holderness Performing Arts. 
A service to give thanks for peace at 
St Nicholas Church 6.30pm. The Ser-
vice will be attended by Keyingham 
Scouts who will ‘Ring out the Bells 
for Peace’ and once again refresh-

ments will be available afterwards! 
Everyone is welcome to join in each 
of the events. (see page 6) 

*** 
Councillor Vacancy 
There is still a vacancy on the Parish 
Council. All eligible individuals are 
welcomed, and public participation is 
seen as a valuable contribution to 
help shape direction and decision-
making in the best interests of the 
village as a whole. The Parish Coun-
cil would especially welcome interest 
from individuals involved with youth 
groups and activities in Keyingham. 
The Parish Council now has a mem-
bership of individuals with a wide 
range of backgrounds and skill sets 
including Education, Construction, 
Transport, Law, Leisure, Local Gov-
ernment and Business many of whom 
continue to work within local compa-
nies who support the rural economy.  
If you think you may be interested 
and would like a clearer understand-
ing of the business of the Parish 
Council please consider coming along 
to a meeting as an observer or contact 
the Clerk for an informal chat with no 
obligation.  

*** 
Parish Council Meetings 
The next scheduled meeting of the PC 
is 7.00pm on Tuesday 15th April 2025 in 
Keyingham Village Hall (Main Hall)  
Public participation is always wel-
come.  

*** 
The confirmed minutes of Parish 
Council meetings are posted on the 
PC website:  
keyinghamparishcoucil.eastriding.gov.uk 
Julia Billaney, Parish Clerk 
keyinghampc@outlook.com    
01964 626300 

mailto:keyinghampc@outlook.com
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What’s On 
Village Hall Events 
Weekly Events 
Monday 
18:30 -  19:30 Zumba 
Tuesday 
10:00 - 11:00 Musical me for mums  
  and children 
13:30 - 15:00 Craft Group 
Wednesday 
10:00 - 11:30 Coffee morning 
Thursday 
10:00 -11:00 Zumba 
15:00 - 21:00 Holderness performing 
arts 
18:00 - 21:00 Scouts 
Friday 
 
Fortnightly Events 
Library Van (the ship car park) 
 
Monthly Events 
The 3rd Friday of the month  
19:30 - 23:00 Folk Club. 
 

*** 
8th May  
VE Day 80th Celebration 
See page 6 
 
 

*** 
 
 

Religious Services 
Services at St Nicholas' 
Church and nearby Parishes 
 
Please continue to check the Church 
notice board and the South Holderness 
Deanery Facebook page for any updates. 
If you need further information concern-
ing any of the churches in South Holder-
ness then please call John - 07702 
636245 
 

Sunday 6th April 
11:00am - Holy Communion Service at 
Welwick 
 
Sunday 13th April – Palm Sunday 
11:00am - Holy Communion Service at 
Patrington 
 
Sunday 20th April – Easter Day 
11:00am - Holy Communion at Ottring-
ham 
 
Sunday 27th April 
9:30am - Holy Communion Service at 
Keyingham 
 
Sunday 4th May 
11:00am - Holy Communion Service at 
Welwick 
 
Thursday 8th May –  
VE Day 80th Anniversary 6:30pm – 
ringing the bells for peace followed by a 
short service in church 
 
Sunday 11th May 
9:30am - Holy Communion Service at 
Winestead 
 
Sunday 18th May 
11:00am - Holy Communion Service at 
Ottringham 
 
Sunday 25th May 
9:30am - Holy Communion Service at 
Keyingham 
 

*** 
 
Methodist Church 
The Rainbow Fellowship meets on the 
first Monday of the month in the       

Rainbow Room. Keyingham Village 
Hall at 2:00 p.m. for a service followed 
by afternoon tea. 

Round up of Village Events for the next two months 

Please note that the Forward Magazine is available in colour on the Parish website: 

www.keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk 

http://www.keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk

